

# **COI QUERY**

Country of Origin	IRAQ
Main subject	Situation of women who have suffered domestic violence
Question(s)	Legislation on domestic violence in Iraq and the Kurdistan Region     of Iraq
	2. <u>Treatment and response by state authorities in Iraq and the Kurdistan Region of Iraq</u>
	3. Treatment by society in Iraq and the Kurdistan Region of Iraq
	4. Access to support network (shelters, medical services, employment)
Date of completion	14 October 2021
Query Code	Q35-2021
Contributing EU+ COI units (if applicable)	N/A

#### Disclaimer

This response to a COI query has been elaborated according to the <u>EASO COI Report Methodology</u> and <u>EASO Writing</u> and <u>Referencing Guide</u>.

The information provided in this response has been researched, evaluated and processed with utmost care within a limited time frame. All sources used are referenced. A quality review has been performed in line with the above mentioned methodology. This document does not claim to be exhaustive neither conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim to international protection. If a certain event, person or organisation is not mentioned in the report, this does not mean that the event has not taken place or that the person or organisation does not exist. Terminology used should not be regarded as indicative of a particular legal position.

The information in the response does not necessarily reflect the opinion of EASO and makes no political statement whatsoever.

The target audience is caseworkers, COI researchers, policy makers, and decision making authorities. The answer was finalised on 14 October 2021. Any event taking place after this date is not included in this answer.

# **COI QUERY RESPONSE - IRAQ**

#### Situation of women who have suffered domestic violence

# 1. Legislation on domestic violence in Iraq and the Kurdistan Region of Iraq (KRI)

While the Iraqi constitution prohibits 'all forms of violence and abuse in the family'1, the Government of Iraq has not yet adopted a law combatting domestic violence.<sup>2</sup> A first draft of such law was initially completed in 2011 and was firstly submitted for approval in the Council Representatives in 2015.<sup>3</sup> Iraqi parliamentary efforts to pass a draft law against domestic violence stalled throughout 2019 and 2020. According to a member of the parliament's human rights committee interviewed by Human Rights Watch, some members blocked the adoption of the law against domestic violence because 'they do not believe that the state should punish honour killings or parents' corporal punishment of their children Iraqi parliamentary efforts to pass a draft law against domestic violence stalled throughout 2019 and 2020'.<sup>4</sup> According to Human Rights Watch 'the 2019 version of the draft anti-domestic violence law includes provisions for services for domestic violence survivors, protection (restraining) orders, penalties for their breach, and the establishment of a cross-ministerial committee to combat domestic violence', while it still has several gaps, such as the prioritisation of reconciliation over justice, that might undermine its effectiveness.<sup>5</sup>

Although the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG) adopted in 2011 the Law Against Domestic Violence (No.8 of 2011), criminalising domestic violence, including physical and psychological abuse, threats of violence, and spousal rape, the phenomenon remained persistent in the region.<sup>6</sup>

Iraq ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) in 1986.<sup>7</sup> However, many Iraqi laws do not comply with the CEDAW and those in line with the Convention are not properly implemented.<sup>8</sup> Human Rights Watch noted in April 2020 that:

'Iraq's criminal code, applicable in both Baghdad-controlled territory and the Kurdistan Region, criminalizes physical assault but lacks explicit mention of domestic violence. Instead, article 41(1) gives a husband a legal right to punish his wife, and parents to discipline their children within limits prescribed by law or custom'. 9

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Iraq, Constitution of the Republic of Iraq, 15 October 2005, Art. 29 (Fourth) url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> World Bank (The), Iraq Economic Monitor: Seizing the Opportunity for Reforms and Managing Volatility, Spring 2021, <u>url.</u> p. 26; HRW, Iraq: Urgent Need for Domestic Violence Law, 22 April 2020, <u>url.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> CEDAW, Concluding observations on the seventh periodic report of Iraq [CEDAW/C/IRQ/CO/7], 12 November 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> HRW, Iraq: Urgent Need for Domestic Violence Law, 22 April 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> HRW, Iraq: Urgent Need for Domestic Violence Law, 22 April 2020, <u>url</u>; HRW, Iraq: Strengthen Domestic Violence Bill, 19 March 2017, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Abed A., Violence against women in Iraq: between practice and legislation, 8 July 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>UN Treaty Conventions, Status of Treaties: Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, n.d., <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Alkhudary T.,, Iraqi Women are Engaged in a Struggle for their Rights, 15 June 2020, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> HRW, Iraq: Urgent Need for Domestic Violence Law, 22 April 2020, url

During the COVID-19 pandemic there was an increase in the number of domestic violence cases across the country, resulting in the deaths of women, and in one incident, severe injuries to a young girl. The UN in Iraq urged the Iraqi Parliament to speed up the endorsement of the Anti-Domestic Violence Law amid alarming reports of a rise in gender-based and domestic violence cases perpetrated across the country, especially with increased household tensions as a result of the confinement due to the COVID-19 pandemic. 11

## 2. Treatment and response by state authorities in Iraq and the KRI

The US Department of State's (USDOS) 2020 country report 2020, mentioned that:

'The Ministry of Interior maintained 16 family protection units under police authority, located in separate buildings at police stations around the country, designed to resolve domestic disputes and establish safe refuges for victims of sexual or gender-based violence. These units reportedly tended to prioritize family reconciliation over victim protection and lacked the capacity to support victims. The family protection units in most locations did not operate shelters'.<sup>12</sup>

UNOHCHR reported that during the COVID-19 pandemic and the lockdown, only half of staff in Iraq's family protection units were working and women who were able to go to report a case of violence were quickly dismissed.<sup>13</sup>

USDOS further reported that efforts to prosecute perpetrators of domestic violence were hampered by a lack of trained police and judicial personnel and harassment of the legal personnel who sought to pursue domestic violence cases, while it also reported a lack of investigation of and accountability for violence against women. Another source reported that government efforts have failed to tackle or reduce domestic violence, despite the approval of the National Strategy to Combat Violence Against Women (2018–30) and the formation of the Family and Child Protection Against Domestic Violence Directorate in the Ministry of Interior. Interior.

According to the Iraqi government, since 2009, the Ministry of Interior has set up a community police service throughout Iraq 'as a way of opening up traditional policing to all segments of society and forging a genuine, voluntary partnership between the police and society in assuming responsibility for security'. This mechanism seeks, *inter alia*, to protect and support the community by establishing a number of preventive measures for mediating between families and the community. This mechanism, reportedly, facilitates shelter for women and children who require temporary protection and community cohesion services in cases involving domestic dispute. Where no amicable settlement can be reached between the parties in a conflict,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> AI, Amnesty International Report 2020/21: The State of the World's Human Rights- Iraq 2020, 7 April 2021, <u>url</u>; AI, Iraq: Open Letter to Iraq's New Prime Minister, 7 May 2020, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> UN Women, Arab States: UN in Irag raises the alarm: Time to endorse the anti-domestic violence law, 17 April 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> USDOS, Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2020 – Iraq, 30 March 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> UNOHCHR, Safety at home, an illusion for far too many women in Iraq, 13 May 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> USDOS, Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2020 – Iraq, 30 March 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Abed A., Violence against women in Iraq: between practice and legislation, 8 July 2020, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> UN Women, Global Database on Violence against Women- Iraq, Community Police Service, Response of the Government of Iraq to the questionnaire on violence against women 2010, n.d., <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> CEDAW, Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under article 18 of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, Combined fourth, fifth and sixth periodic reports of States parties: Iraq, [CEDAW/C/IRQ/4-6], 11 January 2013, <u>url</u>

community police officers will intervene to help women secure their legal rights.<sup>18</sup> Community police director, Ghaleb Al-Attiyah, said that his department was focusing on addressing social problems, 'foremost violence against women, which has increased in the wake of the corona pandemic crisis'.<sup>19</sup> Interviewed by AL Jazeera, Ghaleb Al-Attiyah, noted that 'when a wife complains against her husband in a police station or goes to a court, for sure their relationship will never return to normal. But if the community police intervene, solves their conflicts through reconciliation, things will return to normal'.<sup>20</sup>

In May 2020, the Institute for War and Peace Reporting (IWPR) announced that the success of its 'Violence is Weakness' campaign in Iraq that was launched during the coronavirus lockdown, led to a collaboration with the national community police. IWPR jointly worked with the community police in order to promote the latter's hotline, which receives reports of abuse and provides legal, psychological and social support to the victims.<sup>21</sup>

The Model Police Station Pilot, a new initiative between the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) in Iraq and the Ministry of Interior (MoI) introduced in June 2021, 'establishes a policing model that increases trust between citizens and local police, restores responsive, effective, and accountable local police services that are accessible to both men and women.'<sup>22</sup> The Resident Representative of UNDP Iraq, Zena Ali Ahmad, stated that the UNPD has recommended under this pilot that the Ministry increases the number of female police officers and improves access to vulnerable women.

According to USODS 'the KRG implemented the provisions of the law and maintained a special police force to investigate cases of gender-based violence and a family reconciliation committee within the judicial system, but local NGOs reported these programs were not effective at combating gender-based violence'.<sup>23</sup>

# 3. Treatment by society in Iraq and the KRI

Domestic violence receives widespread societal acceptance in Iraq.<sup>24</sup> UNOHCHR reported in May 2020 that 'the humiliation of being exposed in front of neighbours and the community has often led to under-reporting of domestic violence. Victims do not always seek support, for fear of publicly shaming their family'.<sup>25</sup> The same source reported that there is often pressure within families to 'resolve family disputes – including domestic violence - without any intervention from a third party due to shame and stigma associated with such violence'.<sup>26</sup>

In a February 2021 article, Al Jazeera reported that victims of domestic violence 'find themselves trapped in abusive households due to conservative social norms that consider it shameful for women to leave or seek justice'.<sup>27</sup>

According to USDOS 'NGOs stated that victims of domestic violence feared approaching the family

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Response of the Government of Iraq to the questionnaire on violence against women 2010 cited in UN Women, Global Database on Violence against Women- Iraq, Community Police Service, n.d., <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> IWPR, Iraq: Activists Join Police to Combat Domestic Violence, 19 May 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Al Jazeera, Iraqi women struggle to escape abuse as domestic violence rises, 12 February 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> IWPR, Iraq: Activists Join Police to Combat Domestic Violence, 19 May 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> UNDP, Arab States, Policing for the people: new initiative to boost local police services in Iraq, 21 June 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> USDOS, Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2020 – Iraq, 30 March 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> World Bank (The), Iraq Economic Monitor: Seizing the Opportunity for Reforms and Managing Volatility, Spring 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 26; World Values Survey Wave 7, Results by Country 2017-2020, n.d., <u>url</u>, p. 400

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> UNOHCHR, Safety at home, an illusion for far too many women in Iraq, 13 May 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> UNOHCHR, Safety at home, an illusion for far too many women in Iraq, 13 May 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Al Jazeera, Iraqi women struggle to escape abuse as domestic violence rises, 12 February 2021, <u>url</u>

protection units because they suspected that police would inform their families of their testimony. Some tribal leaders in the south reportedly banned their members from seeking redress through police family protection units, claiming domestic abuse was a family matter'.<sup>28</sup>

In a January 2021 article of the online magazine Inside Arabia, it was reported that most women in the Kurdistan Region of Iraq are 'afraid to take legal action against their husbands or family members who in turn will likely threaten to kill them; they believe that seeking justice might only fuel the anger of assailants and eventually lead to their death.'<sup>29</sup>

According to an OXFAM study conducted in Diyala and Anbar Governorates, the most prevalent perception across these governorates is that 'when men practice violence, they do it with confidence that they will not be punished'.<sup>30</sup> The same study also found that domestic violence is considered as a private matter and the main reason why SGBV survivors do not seek assistance from women's rights organisations is social stigma.<sup>31</sup>

# 4. Access to support network (shelters, medical services, employment)

Although no policy for NGO-run shelters exists in central or southern Iraq, and the 2019 draft of the domestic violence law lacks a provision that would engage civil society organisations<sup>32</sup>, some rights groups run underground shelters, despite legal and security risks.<sup>33</sup> Al Jazeera reported that in 2020 the government filed a law case against the Organization for Women's Freedom in Iraq, demanding its dissolution, accusing it, *inter alia*, of dividing families, exploiting women and helping them to abscond.<sup>34</sup> In 2018, the Iraqi government, in collaboration with UNFPA, opened a shelter in Baghdad for survivors of domestic violence, including sexual violence<sup>35</sup>, however, according to a Joint report of several Iraq-based NGOs, women fleeing such violence are required to obtain a court order to access the shelter.<sup>36</sup> According to Human Rights Watch domestic violence victims are often temporarily housed in female prisons.<sup>37</sup>

There are approximately 900 health care centres in Iraq that have a unit offering mental health care services, however they do not cover all areas of Iraq. These care centres have been also assigned with special programmes for victims of domestic violence.<sup>38</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> USDOS, Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2020 – Iraq, 30 March 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Inside Arabia, Alarming Increase in 'Honour Killing' of Kurdish and Iraqi Women, 1 January 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> OXFAM, Community Perceptions of Sexual and Gender-Based Violence: A baseline report conducted in Anbar and Diyala Governorates, July 2021, <u>url</u>, pp. 4, 51

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> OXFAM, Community Perceptions of Sexual and Gender-Based Violence: A baseline report conducted in Anbar and Diyala Governorates, July 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 41

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Open Democracy, Will the new Iraqi government face the domestic violence epidemic?, 29 July 2020, <u>url</u>; OWFI; ASUDA; MADRE; HRGJ, City University of New York School of Law; Al-Taqwa Association; Awan Organization; Baghdad Women Association et al., Joint NGO report on gender-based violence and discrimination against women and girls submitted to CEDAW, January 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 10

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Al Jazeera, Iraqi women struggle to escape abuse as domestic violence rises, 12 February 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Al Jazeera, Iraqi women struggle to escape abuse as domestic violence rises, 12 February 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> UNFPA, Giving women a second chance; inauguration of the first shelter for GBV survivors in Baghdad, 9 March 2018, <u>url</u>
<sup>36</sup> OWFI; ASUDA; MADRE; HRGJ, City University of New York School of Law; Al-Taqwa Association; Awan Organization; Baghdad Women Association et al., Joint NGO report on gender-based violence and discrimination against women and girls submitted to CEDAW, January 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> HRW, Iraq: Urgent Need for Domestic Violence Law, 22 April 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> FIS, Iraq: Fact-Finding Mission to Baghdad in February 2019; Mental Health Issues and Their Treatment in Iraq, 17 June 2019, <u>url</u>

According to a joint study by the United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and Women's Empowerment (UN Women) and the United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA) on the impact of social protection policies responding to COVID-19 on gender equality in Iraq, it was noted that during the pandemic, some civil society organisations provided psychological and legal support for survivors of gender-based and domestic violence both through their centres and online, while some of them were able to provide only online support.<sup>39</sup>

Survivors of violence in federal Iraq can obtain support by calling a hotline on 139.40

#### **Kurdistan Region of Iraq (KRI)**

In 2007, in KRI, the Ministry of Interior established a Directorate for Tracing Violence Against Women (DTVAW) followed by the opening of shelters in all three governorates. According to an OXFAM study conducted in Kirkuk, Diyala and Sulaimaniyah Governorates, different services are available for GBV survivors, including women's centres, case management, psychosocial support, clinical management of rape cases, and legal support. However, service providers cover only specific locations and do not reach the whole of the governorates, posing thus challenges in terms of access and referrals.

USDOS reported the following with regard to shelters in KRI:

'In the IKR, two privately operated shelters and four KRG Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs-operated shelters provided some protection and assistance for female victims of gender-based violence and human trafficking. Space was limited, and NGOs reported psychological and therapeutic services were poor. NGOs played a key role in providing services, including legal aid, to victims of domestic violence, who often received no assistance from the government. Instead of using legal remedies, authorities frequently mediated between women and their families so that the women could return to their homes. Other than marrying or returning to their families, which often resulted in further victimization by the family or community, there were few options for women accommodated at shelters'.<sup>43</sup>

The shelters provide temporary protection to their residents and there have been cases where the women were killed after they leaved the shelters.<sup>44</sup> Furthermore, the shelters in KRI were forced to close during early stages of the curfew, limiting women's ability to seek refuge.<sup>45</sup> Survivors of violence can obtain support by calling a hotline on 139.<sup>46</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> UN Women, ESCWA, Impact of social protection policies responding to COVID-19 on gender equality in Iraq, 2021, <u>url</u>, pp. 19-20

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> OXFAM, Gender Analysis of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Iraq: Conducted in Kirkuk, Diyala and Sulaimaniyah Governorates, June 2020, <u>url</u>, p. 15

 $<sup>^{41}</sup>$  MSI, Now more than ever: Helping women facing gender-based violence in Iraq, 28 April 2020,  $\underline{\text{url}}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> OXFAM, Gender Analysis of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Iraq: Conducted in Kirkuk, Diyala and Sulaimaniyah Governorates, June 2020, <u>url</u>, p.15; Thomson Reuters Foundation, Opinion: How to stop violence against women in Kurdistan, 16 February 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> USDOS, Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2020 – Iraq, 30 March 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>44</sup> Inside Arabia, Alarming Increase in 'Honour Killing' of Kurdish and Iraqi Women, 1 January 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Government of the United Kingdom, UK National Action Plan on Women, Peace and Security 2018-2022: Annual Report to Parliament 2020, 20 April 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> OXFAM, Gender Analysis of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Iraq: Conducted in Kirkuk, Diyala and Sulaimaniyah Governorates, June 2020, <u>url</u>, p. 15

### **SOURCES USED**

Abed A., Violence against women in Iraq: between practice and legislation, 8 July 2020, <a href="https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2020/07/08/violence-against-women-in-iraq-between-practice-and-legislation/">https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2020/07/08/violence-against-women-in-iraq-between-practice-and-legislation/</a>, accessed 7 October 2021

Al (Amnesty International), Amnesty International Report 2020/21: The State of the World's Human Rights- Iraq 2020, 7 April 2021, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/location/middle-east-and-north-africa/iraq/report-iraq/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/location/middle-east-and-north-africa/iraq/report-iraq/</a>, accessed 7 October 2021

Al (Amnesty International), Iraq: Open Letter to Iraq's New Prime Minister, 7 May 2020, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde14/2290/2020/en/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde14/2290/2020/en/</a>, accessed 7 October 2021

Al Jazeera, Iraqi women struggle to escape abuse as domestic violence rises, 12 February 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2021/2/12/iraqi-women-struggle-to-escape-abuse-as-domestic-violence-rises">https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2021/2/12/iraqi-women-struggle-to-escape-abuse-as-domestic-violence-rises</a>, accessed 8 October 2021

CEDAW (Committee on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women), Concluding observations on the seventh periodic report of Iraq [CEDAW/C/IRQ/CO/7], 12 November 2019, <a href="https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3838744?ln=en#record-files-collapse-header">https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3838744?ln=en#record-files-collapse-header</a>, accessed 8 October 2021

CEDAW(Committee on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women), Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under article 18 of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, Combined fourth, fifth and sixth periodic reports of States parties: Iraq, [CEDAW/C/IRQ/4-6], 11 January 2013, <a href="https://www.refworld.org/publisher,CEDAW,IRQ,525bea814,0.html">https://www.refworld.org/publisher,CEDAW,IRQ,525bea814,0.html</a>, accessed 8 October 2021

Constitution of the Republic of Iraq, 15 October 2005, <a href="https://www.refworld.org/docid/454f50804.html">https://www.refworld.org/docid/454f50804.html</a> accessed 8 October 2021

FIS (Finnish Immigration Service), Iraq: Fact-Finding Mission to Baghdad in February 2019; Mental Health Issues and Their Treatment in Iraq, 17 June 2019, <a href="https://migri.fi/documents/5202425/5914056/Iraq+FFM+report+Mental+Health+Issues.pdf/c3c8fd6">https://migri.fi/documents/5202425/5914056/Iraq+FFM+report+Mental+Health+Issues.pdf</a>, accessed 8 October 2021

HRW (Human Rights Watch), Iraq: Urgent Need for Domestic Violence Law, 22 April 2020, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/22/iraq-urgent-need-domestic-violence-law">https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/22/iraq-urgent-need-domestic-violence-law</a>, accessed 7 October 2021

HRW(Human Rights Watch), Iraq: Strengthen Domestic Violence Bill, 19 March 2017, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/03/19/iraq-strengthen-domestic-violence-bill">https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/03/19/iraq-strengthen-domestic-violence-bill</a>, accessed 11 October 2021

Inside Arabia, Alarming Increase in 'Honor Killing' of Kurdish and Iraqi Women, 1 January 2021, <a href="https://insidearabia.com/alarming-increase-in-honor-killing-of-kurdish-and-iraqi-women/">https://insidearabia.com/alarming-increase-in-honor-killing-of-kurdish-and-iraqi-women/</a>, accessed 8 October 2021

IWPR (Institute for War and Peace Reporting), Iraq: Activists Join Police to Combat Domestic

Violence, 19 May 2020, <a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/2030271.html">https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/2030271.html</a>, accessed 12 October 2021

Open Democracy, Will the new Iraqi government face the domestic violence epidemic?, 29 July 2020, <a href="https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/north-africa-west-asia/will-new-iraqi-government-face-domestic-violence-epidemic/">https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/north-africa-west-asia/will-new-iraqi-government-face-domestic-violence-epidemic/</a>, accessed 11 October 2021

OWFI; ASUDA; MADRE; HRGJ, City University of New York School of Law; Al-Taqwa Association; Awan Organization; Baghdad Women Association et al., Joint NGO report on gender-based violence and discrimination against women and girls submitted to CEDAW, January 2019, <a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1458379/1930">https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1458379/1930</a> 1551275977 int-cedaw-ico-irq-33722-e.doc, accessed 8 October 2021

OXFAM, Community Perceptions of Sexual and Gender-Based Violence: A baseline report conducted in Anbar and Diyala Governorates, July 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/rr-community-perceptions-sgbv-iraq-naseej-290721-en.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/rr-community-perceptions-sgbv-iraq-naseej-290721-en.pdf</a>, accessed 11 October 2021

OXFAM, Community Perceptions of Sexual and Gender-Based Violence: A baseline report conducted in Anbar and Diyala Governorates, July 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/rr-community-perceptions-sgbv-iraq-naseej-290721-en.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/rr-community-perceptions-sgbv-iraq-naseej-290721-en.pdf</a>, accessed 8 October 2021

Response of the Government of Iraq to the questionnaire on violence against women 2010 cited in UN Women, Global Database on Violence against Women- Iraq, Community Police Service, n.d., <a href="https://evaw-global-database.unwomen.org/en/countries/asia/iraq/2008/community-police-service">https://evaw-global-database.unwomen.org/en/countries/asia/iraq/2008/community-police-service</a>, accessed 8 October 2021

Taif Alkhudary, Iraqi Women are Engaged in a Struggle for their Rights, 15 June 2020, <a href="https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2020/06/15/iraqi-women-are-engaged-in-a-struggle-for-their-rights/">https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2020/06/15/iraqi-women-are-engaged-in-a-struggle-for-their-rights/</a>, accessed 8 October 2021

United Nations Women, Arab States: UN in Iraq raises the alarm: Time to endorse the anti-domestic violence law, 17 April 2020, <a href="https://arabstates.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/04/un-in-iraq-raises-the-alarm-to-endorse-the-anti-domestic-violence-law">https://arabstates.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/04/un-in-iraq-raises-the-alarm-to-endorse-the-anti-domestic-violence-law</a>, accessed 12 October 2021

UNDP (United Nations Development Programme), Arab States, Policing for the people: new initiative to boost local police services in Iraq, 21 June 2021, <a href="https://www.arabstates.undp.org/content/rbas/en/home/presscenter/pressreleases/2021/policing-for-the-people--new-initiative-to-boost-local-police-se.html">https://www.arabstates.undp.org/content/rbas/en/home/presscenter/pressreleases/2021/policing-for-the-people--new-initiative-to-boost-local-police-se.html</a>, accessed 10 October 2021

UNFPA (United Nations Population Fund), Giving women a second chance; inauguration of the first shelter for GBV survivors in Baghdad, 9 March 2018, <a href="https://iraq.unfpa.org/en/news/giving-women-second-chance-inauguration-first-shelter-gbv-survivors-baghdad">https://iraq.unfpa.org/en/news/giving-women-second-chance-inauguration-first-shelter-gbv-survivors-baghdad</a>, accessed 8 October 2021

United Nations Treaty Conventions, Status of Treaties: Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, n.d., <a href="https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg">https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg</a> no=IV-8&chapter=4, accessed 11 October 2021

UNOHCHR (United Nations Office of High Commissioner Human Rigths), Safety at home, an illusion

for far too many women in Iraq, 13 May 2020, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DomesticViolenceIraq.aspx">https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DomesticViolenceIraq.aspx</a>, accessed 9 October 2021

USDOS (US Department of State), Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2020 – Iraq, 30 March 2021, <a href="https://www.state.gov/reports/2020-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/iraq/">https://www.state.gov/reports/2020-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/iraq/</a>, accessed 8 October 2021

World Bank (The), Iraq Economic Monitor: Seizing the Opportunity for Reforms and Managing Volatility,
Spring 2021,
<a href="https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/552761621369308685/pdf/Iraq-Economic-Monitor-Seizing-the-Opportunity-for-Reforms-and-Managing-Volatility.pdf">https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/552761621369308685/pdf/Iraq-Economic-Monitor-Seizing-the-Opportunity-for-Reforms-and-Managing-Volatility.pdf</a>, accessed 7 October 2021

### SOURCES CONSULTED

ACCORD (Austrian Centre for Country of Origin and Asylum Research and Documentation), Query response on Iraq: Suleimania: Consequences for a girl who resists the will of her parents to marry and runs away from home to marry another man; possible honour crimes; state protection [a-11461 2], 11 January 2021<a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/2043992.html">https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/2043992.html</a>, accessed 7 October 2021

Epic (Enabling Peace in Iraq Centre) ISHM: DECEMBER 24, 2020 - JANUARY 7, 2021, 7 January 2021 <a href="https://enablingpeace.org/ishm286/">https://enablingpeace.org/ishm286/</a>, accessed 10 October 2021

CNRR (Romanian National Council for Refugees), General Report Iraq. Human Rights Situation, April 2021, <a href="https://www.portal-ito.ro/#/view/f4d08da4-0803-49a4-ae24-3b1302a2dbda">https://www.portal-ito.ro/#/view/f4d08da4-0803-49a4-ae24-3b1302a2dbda</a>, accessed 7 October 2021

UNAMI (UN Assistance Mission for Iraq), OHCHR (UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights) The Right to Education in Iraq - Part Two: Obstacles to Girls' Education after ISIL, 24 January 2021, <a href="https://www.alnap.org/help-library/the-right-to-education-in-iraq-part-two-obstacles-to-girls%E2%80%99-education-after-isil">https://www.alnap.org/help-library/the-right-to-education-in-iraq-part-two-obstacles-to-girls%E2%80%99-education-after-isil</a>, accessed 11 October 2021

